ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the

381st  FULL BOARD MEETING of the BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on March 27, 2007 at 6:30 p.m., In Board Room #342, South Campus,

 2000 Talbot Road, West, Windsor, Ontario




PRESENT:





Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. L. Gall




Ms. C. Janisse







Ms. D. Livneh




Mr. J. Mallory




Mr. V. Marcotte, Chair




Ms. C. Melnyk, Chair/Elect







Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Mr. R. Shaw




Dr. J. Strasser, President




Mr. J. Wickett





Mr. T. Wiles




Also Present: 




Mr. D. Barsanti, CFO

Mr. J. Chambers, St. Clair College Retirees Association, Observer
Mr. E.P. Chant, Editor, SAINT - The Student Newspaper

Mr. F. Curtis, OPSEU Local 138, Faculty Observer



Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary




Ms. J. Harris, Vice President, Corporate and Community 

Services

Ms. E. Kelly, President, SRC, Student Observer
Ms. F. Lang, President, Local 137, Support Staff Observer

Ms. S. Nagle, Chair, School of Health Sciences

Mr. F. Sorrell, Vice President, College Advancement



Dr. P. Tumidajski, Vice President, Academic




ABSENT:




Mr. P. Choma




Ms. T. Di Simone
Ms. M. Lucas


Mr. Marcotte chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.

A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of the Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

1.0
Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest

A motion to adopt the agenda was made and the Chair asked if there were any conflicts of interest to declare.  Hearing no declarations of conflict or changes to the agenda it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board 



adopt the agenda as circulated.

2.0
Approval of the Minutes of the February 27, 2007 Full Board Meeting
A motion to approve the above minutes was moved and it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board



approve the Minutes of the February



27, 2007 Full Board Meeting as



circulated.

3.0 Constituent Reports 
Student Report

The student representative announced that the Student Representative Council changeover banquet was going to be held on Friday, April 20th and all Board members would be receiving an invitation.   In addition, Ms. Kelly noted that this would be her last Board meeting since Mr. Wiles was the newly elected President of the Student Council.
Mr. Marcotte again expressed his thanks, on behalf of the Board, to the SRC executive for their presentation and gifts to the Board on February 27, 2007.  The Chair also acknowledged the hard work and service that the Student Representatives provide the students of St. Clair College, both in Windsor and Chatham.





Support Staff Report
As was bargained, between union and management in the latest contract a new classification system for support staff has been implemented.  Although the union was assured that 90% of the staff PDF’s were current and accurately reflected the duties and responsibilities of their positions there were those that had to be re written and some problems did arise with the conversion to the new system.

At the same time, due to budget constraints and declining program growth, cutbacks and restructuring have resulted in a number of support staff positions being designated as redundant.  This has come as a shock and disappointment to our members, indicated Ms. Lang.
The Union has received a College update from the President, however, indicating that no staff shall go out the door, noted Ms. Lang.  The union and management have been working together to accommodate the staff affected by the reorganization and alternative placement of those individuals is being explored while abiding by the language contained within the support staff collective agreement.
Ms. Lang informed the Board that bargaining is underway for the Aramark employees on campus which forms part of the composite local and includes students (Tim Horton’s employees).  These negotiations should wrap up by April 5, 2007 and the union is hopeful of a positive outcome.  
The terms of reference for the Joint Health and Safety Committee were amended by College administration which has resulted in meetings being held less frequently (from monthly to every 3 months) as well as changes to the committee’s composition which has brought about some discord.  This issue is being discussed in order to reach some compromise.  

Two Local 137 members have been voted to sit on provincial committees at our recent regional meeting, Mr. Langill was elected to the  Resolutions Committee and Ms. Binck is an alternate on the OPSEU Human Rights Committee.  Ms. Lang also mentioned her recent change from alternate to delegate status on both the CAAT Support Bargaining Team and the Employee/Employer Relations Committee.
A copy of the support staff report, presented by Ms. Lang, is attached to the Minutes as Item 3.0.


Faculty Report
Mr. Floyd Curtis, a Professor in the English as a Second Language Program, introduced himself to the members of the Board and reported to them that the faculty group continues to work with administration in the pursuit of maintaining quality programming.
Faculty members are looking forward to the upcoming High School Science Fair, exam week for the Post Secondary students and a successful Spring/Summer session of classes.

Mr. Curtis also noted that the faculty members also look forward to pursuing professional development activities afforded them during the spring and summer months.


Retirees Association


Mr. Chambers had no report to present at this time on behalf of the College Retiree’s Association.
4.0 Monitoring Items

4.1 Board Recruitment

Dr. Strasser indicated that there would be an ad going out shortly in the local newspapers, Windsor and Chatham asking for volunteers to sit on the Board.  The new recruits would fill two vacancies for the 2007 – 2008 year.

The Chair reminded those present to encourage anyone they feel has a strong commitment to the College and/or their community and would be a good candidate to apply.


4.2
K.P.I. Results

Dr. Strasser announced that the results of the KPI surveys will be available Friday, March 30th and released to the public on April 10, 2007.
5.0 Approval Items 

5.1 Request for Approval of a New Ontario College Certificate in Health Foundations

Dr. Strasser introduced Dr. Tumidajski to present his report on this new Certificate proposal in Health Foundations.

Dr. Tumidajski stated that the concept of the program stems from a community need to provide a pathway for individuals having the background and often trained health professionals to obtain the required skills to transition into College health programs or meet the English competency levels necessary to work as part of a team in a health care environment.

Whereas, Pre-Nursing or Pre-Health programs are fundamental in providing the academic background for gaining entry into health programs at the college (i.e. biology, physics, chemistry, etc.), the Foundations program will provide these students with the skills to overcome language/communication barriers that keep them from their professional aspirations.  

This program melds with the College’s Strategic Directions, in that it should increase enrolment in the Health related programs such as Medical Laboratory Technology, Pharmacy Technician, etc. and increase the retention among those students, who in the clinical portions of their programs, withdraw due to frustrations encountered due to the inability to grasp concepts and express their thoughts since English is not their first language.
This program is unique to this area, added the Vice President, Academic, with the closest program being offered at Centennial College in Kitchener.  Labour market studies indicate that Windsor is the fourth largest foreign born population in Canada with the majority of its immigrants coming from Yugoslavia and the Mid East.

All indications from the College of Nursing are, Dr. Tumidajski continued, that there will be a looming shortfall in nursing and with a 44% increase in foreign nursing applicants, a safety net must be put in place to capitalize on the potential of these students and ease their transition into the medical fields with programs such as the Health Foundations program.  The number of domestically trained nurses will never fill the void created with the increasing numbers of nurses exiting the profession as they retire. 

In the past applicants had six attempts to pass the English competency component of entrance exams, they now only have three opportunities to be successful.  The Health Science Prep Programs has seen an overall increase in their enrolment of 7%, indicated Dr. Tumidajski, and the College’s Advisory Committee strongly supports this initiative.  Based on October 2006 statistics, there are currently 80 International students registered with formal health related educations, he added.
In his summary the Vice President stated that the net contribution to the College budget, over five years, would be $168,000 and by 2011 will have a net contribution margin of 55%.  With this information he recommended the Board support this initiative. 
Ms. Nagle, Chair of Health Sciences, provided the additional information that at Centennial College, of the one hundred students accepted into the first year of the Health Science, 60 are retained into the second year.  The Centennial applicants are pre-tested using a Canadian Language benchmarked test and based on those results, appropriately directed into their Foundations program prior to continuing into a regular program.
St. Clair College is looking at taking eighteen students in the first semester of the program, with the possibility of an additional January or February intake.

One Board member, speaking in support of such a program, noted that coming to the College with an engineering degree from her homeland, it was the EASL program that afforded her the opportunity to upgrade her language skills in order to gain confidence and help her successfully pursue her career.  She also added that there is a program available that may be a useful course in the Health Foundations Program that assists students to reduce their accents and could be helpful to immigrants who lack in communication skills.

Ms. Nagle agreed that there could be room in the curriculum for such a course.
When asked by a Board member whether the instructors for this new initiative would be EASL or Health Science faculty, she was informed that EASL faculty would be delivering this program.
A follow up question of whether they would be full time or sessional faculty, Mr. Tumidajski indicated that depending on the program numbers, the instructor would probably be a sessional instructor for at least the first year.

The Board Chair applauded this initiative and saw it as a stepping stone for the College to broaden its horizons and perhaps offer such programs to entice students in other fields of study.  With the number of talented under-used folks in our community this program will certainly be a welcomed option.

Ms. Nagle further added that students completing two semesters of the Health Foundations program could potentially receive two credits in their chosen program.

The Chair added that he looked forward to hearing many good things happening for these perspective students as a result of this program.

It was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board
approve the new Ontario College
Certificate program, Health Foundations,

to begin in the fall of 2007.

A copy of Dr. Tumidajski’s Power Point presentation is attached to the Minutes as Item 5.1.

5.2 Budget 2007 – 2008

Prior to Ms. Harris’ 2007/8 budget report to the Board, the President announced that this balanced budget did not come without challenges.
The President cited some of the areas where significantly affected the budget deliberations, those being:  1) the staff lounge was created about four years ago. The food served was being provided to the staff and students at a reduced cost.  It has not been proven to be cost efficient and hence changes are necessary, perhaps in the type of meals served, but this has yet to be determined.  2)  The Day Care centre is costly to operate.  We have been working with the staff and faculty to bring about a model that will balance the costs and is agreeable to all those concerned.  3)  PDF changes that were negotiated provincially have had a significant impact across the system.  The support staff collectively at this College will make $250,000 more on March 2nd than they did on February 28th.  
Ms. Harris gave a brief summary prior to introducing Mr. Barsanti to present the 2007-2008 Budget.  In her summary Ms. Harris echoed the President indicating to the Board that since the budget was first introduced in November areas where the bottom line contributions were falling short of expectations had to be addressed and those resources redirected to other areas of the College operation, as explained by the President.  Although the budget is rather conservative, added Ms. Harris, it is realistic with the information we have and as new information is received, modifications to the budget are made which reflect the changes, such as program enrolment etc.  Revenue projections are typically based on historical trends and tend to be accurate.
Mr. Barsanti addressed the Board at this time announcing that in the Financial Plan for 2007 – 2008, $1.8M was appropriated.

There has been $1M dedicated to reserves as previously committed.  Operating grants and Ontario grants formulate approximately 58% of the College revenue with the tuition revenues approaching 26.1% of the total revenues.  Ontario grants are down since the amount granted last year was a one time funding grant and the Federal grant totals less than 1% of the College revenue.
Ancillary revenues have gone up with the acquisition of the St. Clair Centre for the Arts.


Ms. Harris added that the College’s capital equipment renewal fund previously designated for purchases to enhance classroom and instructional amenities has been cut and a facilities renewal fund of $500,000 has been allocated.  This amount is not very significant considering the costs associated with deferred maintenance.  


Mr. Barsanti also pointed out that the apprenticeship enhancement fund no longer exists.  1.5% of the budget is earmarked for professional development


The total operating, capital and ancillary revenues for 2007-2008 are forecasted to be $88,948,000 compared to $82,034,000 for 2006-2007, an increase of 8.4% noted Mr. Barsanti.  The increase in revenue is due primarily to the Cleary operations, tuition, operating grants and the City of Windsor’s capital contribution.


The increase in proposed operating expenses of $79,815,000 in 2007/8 from $77,749,000 in 2006/7 is mainly due to increases in non-salary expenses.


Enrolment forecasts for grant-supported activity which acts as a base in revenue projections is slightly higher than that of the Fall 2006 enrolment.

In conclusion, administration requests the Board approval of the 2007-2008 St. Clair College operating budget.


Questions were invited from the Board members at this time.


Ms. Harris interjected that there was a conference call from the Ministry last Friday indicating the College would be in receipt of additional capital funding.


The Chair expressed his thanks to Ms. Harris, Mr. Barsanti and the financial team, on behalf of the Board for their diligence in preparing and presenting their report.


One member reminded administration that the Board would be interested in receiving a separate financial statement as it pertains to the St. Clair Centre for the Arts and the gross profit margin.  (Ms. Harris indicated that since last June that margin is approximately $230,000)  In addition, Ms. Harris stated, that with the late acquisition of the centre we are currently looking at a break even scenario with the delay in moving programs, etc.

When the Chair enquired how the $3.2M would be spent Mr. Barsanti indicated that this would pay salaries and operating expenses.
The President added that it may be premature to project any profit from the Centre for the Arts at this time.  The President suggested that approximately $3-400,000 in profits should be realized if the St. Clair Centre for the Arts operates at the same level as previous years.

Mr. Marcotte remarked that the non-academic portion of the budget for the Centre for the Arts would be best served with the expectations of earning a profit rather than the break even scenario previously suggested.

Administration commented that the operations will be monitored on a monthly basis and the Chair noted that he (the Board) would appreciate an update with respect to the $3.2M budget of the Centre for the Arts as previously mentioned by Ms. Melnyk.
Another member questioned the raise in day care rates.  Dr. Strasser indicated the May 1, 2007 increase will remain the same as previously proposed.  The September increase may be adjusted to equal the City day care rates.

The infant and toddler care component will be transitioned out.  These areas are the highest to operate considering the small teacher/client ratio, added the President.  Children currently in the system will be allowed to continue on without being affected.

When asked if the ECE students at the College would be adversely affected, administration responded that the students will still access the lab component of their program via the day care centre.  Ms. Harris did remind the Board that not all colleges in the system have an on-site day care operation.

The academic Vice President added that the College students get what is termed high scope training at our facility that is not offered at other day cares and students coming into ECE right out of high school get additional assistance which allows them to become more seasoned child care professionals upon graduation.  
Another member enquired if the raise in fees would lead to a decrease in enrolment for our day care centre and Mr. Barsanti responded that there is currently a five hundred child waitlist for the centre and he didn’t believe enrolment would be adversely affected by the increase.

Ms. Harris reminded the Board that ECE workers fall under the Support Staff designation and with the new PDF system the wages have gone up which adds additional costs for the operations.  This has occurred across the province with Colleges that have day care facilities on the premises and some colleges are considering closing those centres.

One member remarked on the increase in revenue in the Contract Training and International Training divisions and asked what the contributing factor was for these increases.  Ms. Harris responded that VOLVO was impressed with training that the College did with International Truck in Chatham and decided to engage the College with a training proposal and actually bypassed colleges within closer proximity to them to work with St. Clair.
The modest increase in the International revenues, explained Ms. Harris, is due to the slight rise in Panamanian students.
Another member suggested that the budget presented to the Board, rather than being presented on a line by line basis would better serve the Board if it were presented relating to the Strategic Initiatives, capturing the revenues and expenditures that are slotted for growth within those directions.  If there are five strategic initiatives defined then a budget based on those would be readily explained in the statements and thus moving away from the operational issues into the strategic and Board driven initiatives.

This information, cautioned the Chair, should be provided in addition to the information as it appears now in order to grant the Board information required to practice due diligence in performing its mandate.

Dr. Strasser added that the Finance and Academic areas are more aligned in recent years in approaching the budget on a strategic initiative, program by program basis, and therefore providing such an analysis for the Board should not be difficult.


One member also asked that the Board’s expense budget be provided for scrutiny to which administration indicated it would be available for the next meeting.
A member asked for clarification of the growth envelope and administration explained that monies are available to colleges whose enrolments increase, however, there is no penalty for those who do not.  There is a decrease in quality improvement funding as well as a tuition income drop should the College enrolment remain the same as last year.
When asking about the actual tuition increase by program, administration indicated that they would provided a tuition report listing of programs by AAL (Academic Achievement Level) outlining the increase.



RESOLVED THAT the Board 



approve the 2007-2008 Budget



as attached based on receipt of the



St. Clair Centre for the Arts financial

statement information by the next meeting.

The Chair thanked Ms. Harris and Mr. Barsanti for the presentation.


A copy of the Power Point presentation is attached as item 5.2.

6.0 Board Updates  

6.1 St. Clair Centre for the Arts

Dr. Strasser presented the update on the following items pertaining to the St. Clair Centre for the Arts.

· A schedule of performance for Theatre Alive, the Windsor Light Opera and the Windsor Symphony has been decided up to September 1, 2011 with performances by our students in December and April.
· The final performances for the season of our Music Theatre Performance Students which had been scheduled in the Capitol Theatre (the Chrysler Theatre was previously booked for 2007) will now be held in a new unfilled building at the Windsor Crossing Outlet Mall.  There will be a stage and seating to accommodate approximately two hundred people constructed.  The President encouraged the Board members to support our students as in the past by taking in a performance at the end of April.
· There have been five programs identified, involving 450-500 students, to be housed at the downtown location.  Mr. Gary Docherty, former V.P. Academic, has been hired to assist with classroom design and is working with the faculty and staff in this early stage of the transition.  The programs involved are Journalism, Graphic Design, Advertising, Travel and Tourism and Hotel and Restaurant Management.  
· The College has established a catering business in the Centre for the Arts and many downtown businesses have already availed themselves of this service with rave reviews thus far.

· The first performance booked at the Centre by the College was the group Barrage which was a successful and profitable booking.  Natalie McMaster, Andre Philippe Gagnon and Great Big Sea have been contacted and arrangements are ongoing to get them into the Chrysler Theatre between August and December. 
· Mr. Sorrell added that this coming weekend the gross sales at the Centre for the Arts is expected to be well over $100,000.
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